Standing Committee of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 155th meeting of the Standing Committee,

held on Wednesday, 3 March 2021, at 4 pm,

via Zoom
Present: Helen Lovatt (Chair), Gesine Manuwald (Secretary), Susan Deacy (Bulletin), Maria Fragoulaki, Elena Giusti (EDI Committee), Lucy Grig, Katherine Harloe, Elena Isayev (Treasurer), Nick Lowe, Sharon Marshall (Statistics), Fiona Mitchell, Neville Morley, Rosanna Omitowoju, Joanna Paul (Education Committee), April Pudsey (Elections), Victoria Leonard (EDI Committee), Greg Woolf

Apologies: Jennifer Ingleheart

1. Minutes of the 154th meeting, held on 23 September 2020 (Appendix 1)
Approved (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/standing-committee/).
2. Matters arising from the minutes
It was reported that the donations pledged at a previous meeting had now been made.
3. Chair’s report
The Chair was still involved with the Arts and Humanities Alliance (AHA), working on behalf of humanities subjects, and had joined a new AHA Steering Group. This group would campaign, for instance, for re-introducing a fourth AS-Level, as it was felt that this was important for the health of minority subjects, and would also look at issues connected with ‘levelling up’ and regional inequalities.
Some of these items would also be on the agenda for next OCR consultative meeting, for instance a discussion on how the design of qualifications affected the ability of different types of schools to offer them. In the light of these developments Classics departments might want to consider how outreach activities could support lower-tariff students rather than focus on high-achieving students or think about offering appropriate teacher training events, so that teachers could better advise students.
In this context the recent article on ‘A level Classics poverty’ in the CUCD Bulletin (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/files/2021/02/Holmes-Henderson-and-Hunt-Classics-Poverty.docx.pdf) was regarded as an important piece; it had received a lot of interest. A companion piece on entry qualifications was in progress. The data gathered in the recent article might affect discussions on the shape of the subject. Future initiatives should include a detailed look at each of the four nations in the UK, focussing on the specific situation in each case, and a study of qualifications that were not A-Levels.
It was suggested that it might be useful for departments to share up-to-date information on what successful Classics outreach looked like. For this and similar projects a list of colleagues in relevant roles in all UK Classics departments on the CUCD website would be useful (if this was compliant with data protection regulations and would be updated regularly).
As it had been agreed to support other humanities areas under threat as well as Classics departments, the Chair had written a letter to the University of Leicester, where the representation of pre-modern phases of languages such as English was at risk.
The Classics Development Group (CDG) had been reshaped as an umbrella organization for all subject associations in Classics. In this forum CUCD was represented by the Chair. A recent productive meeting had discussed a substantial hardship fund planned by the Classical Association. Larger questions on the shape of the subject would be on the agenda for future meetings.
The Liverpool Classicists’ list, run via server hosted by Liverpool, worked amazingly well as a medium to exchange information although there was a low level of formal moderation. The almost complete absence of formal moderation could potentially be harmful to some groups. Since the current format worked well for the community, it was agreed that, on balance, it was best not to interfere with the current set-up. Nick Lowe was thanked for the enormous amount of work he had put in over the years to maintain this list.
4. Potential CUCD version of British Academy Subject Choice Template

The British Academy had started an initiative on degree subject choice in order to provide school students in their final years with reliable information about options, circulated a template and suggested that each subject should have a presentation for their area. Such material might be useful for outreach, though it would have to be adjusted. Some members of Standing Committee volunteered to form a small working group to adapt the templates to the needs of Classics, which could then be used and further customized by departments.
5. Revision of QAA Benchmark Statement for Classics and Ancient History

The QAA was now an independent organization. The QAA subject benchmark statement for Classics had been published initially in 2000, followed by reviews and revisions in 2007 and 2014; most recently, a light-touch revision had been carried out by Greg Woolf in 2019 (https://www.qaa.ac.uk/docs/qaa/subject-benchmark-statements/subject-benchmark-statement-classics-and-ancient-history-including-byzantine-studies-and-modern-greek.pdf?sfvrsn=21e2cb81_5). Now a full review was required: the task would be to check whether the current version was still fit for purpose and to add material where there was a new focus, especially in the areas of equality, sustainability, apprenticeship and entrepreneurship. The Chair and the Secretary would take the lead in this on behalf of CUCD; they would be supported by an advisory group, for which applications were currently invited (through the QAA website).
6. Update from CUCD Treasurer

The budget looked healthy, mainly because nothing was currently spent on travelling to meetings etc., which enabled CUCD to use funds for other purposes. Thus, it was suggested that honoraria should be paid to unwaged people on committees. The financial situation looked good despite the fact that some institutions still had not paid their subscriptions for this or for last academic year: it was agreed that the Treasurer and the Secretary would remind those members again.

For some projects Education Committee and EDI Committee would have to liaise to determine which of them would be the most appropriate body to allocate funding, as there was some overlap in activities; collaboration would also be possible
7. Update from CUCD Education Committee
In the current circumstances the Education Committee focused on supporting ‘pandemic pedagogy’. For that purpose, the Education Committee blog had been revived (https://cucdeducation.wordpress.com); while it was difficult to make it as dynamic and busy as it could be, when colleagues were pre-occupied with other matters, some helpful blogs had been posted, which had some good reactions, and further alerts to the existing material might be sent out. The committee was also liaising with History UK and would set up focus groups to inform future plans (students involved in such focus groups would be paid for their time). A call for funding, as in previous years, had not been issued, partly because online events usually did not need much funding; ad-hoc applications would be accepted for the rest of this academic year. It was suggested that some kind of ‘artist in residence’ scheme might be considered.
8. Update from CUCD EDI Committee
The EDI Committee had been formed as a result of decisions taken at the last CUCD Council meeting in November. Since then the co-chairs, elected at that Council Meeting, had established a committee, had set up an email address and a website (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/2021/02/08/cucd-edi-committee/) and were planning to organize a meeting for all EDI Officers in Classics departments. The committee was liaising with the Classical Association, which now also had EDI Officers, had been able to support the Society for the Promotion of Byzantine Studies, who had got in touch as a result of the publication of the CUCD EDI report for advice on EDI issues. The CUCD EDI report had already been discussed at departmental meetings in a number of Classics departments in the country, and the data collected had proved useful for various purposes.
9. Update on CUCD Bulletin and Bulletin Editor

After ten outstanding years in the role the current Bulletin Editor had decided to step down. Standing Committee thanked the outgoing Bulletin Editor for her stellar work in establishing the CUCD Bulletin as the forum and the important voice in Classics that it currently is (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/bulletin/).

Two expressions of interest for taking over the role of Bulletin Editor had been received. After a discussion of various potential arrangements and an anonymous poll, it was decided to offer the role to both candidates as a job-share if that would be acceptable to both of them; if there were any issues with such a set-up, the role would be offered to the candidate who had received more votes.
10. Update on Open Access matters
It was reported that the UKRI decision on open access was now expected to be published in the second quarter of this calendar year. Afterwards a consultation on open access in relation to the REF after REF 2021 would be launched.
11. Potential CUCD template for conference guidelines

It was still felt that it would be useful to have CUCD conference guidelines, but it was agreed to postpone developing them until more urgent matters had been dealt with and it was clearer what shape conferences would take in a post-pandemic world.
12. Impact of current situation and potential initiatives of CUCD in response
This item was not discussed separately, as it was thought that it had been covered among the other issues addressed.
13. AOB
There was no other business.
14.  Date of next meeting
The next meeting of Standing Committee would probably take place in early summer, whenever sufficient business had accumulated to make it worthwhile. The precise date would then be determined by a Doodle poll.
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